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I. INTRODUCTORY REVIEW 

1. The ministries of health in countries of the South-East Asia Region 
have been functioning as directing and coordinating authorities on national 
health development. Much progress has been made in the expansion of health 
care facilities, often characterized by a significant shift of facilities 
to the hitherto under-served rural sections of the population; yet the 
overall health situation in the Region is not entirely satisfactory. 

Commitment to the HFA Goal 

2. Commitment to the attainment of "Health for all by the year 20001', 
using primary health care as the key approach, has brought into focus the 
need for the health ministries to work in still closer cooperation and 
collaboration with other ministries, and also with the community, in 
matters related to health. - 
3. One of the key prerequisites to the fulfilment of this commitment to 
health for all is coordinated and concerted action in the health and 
health-related sectors. Thus national health development requires a much 
higher order of intersectoral coordination and'collaboration, accepted as a 
policy and applied in practice everywhere, especially at the operational 
levels. 

4. Cne important point to be kept in mind in this connexion is that 
the ministries of health, as the focal point for national health work in 
countries, should play a stronger and more effective role. 

Intersectoral Approach 

5 .  mere is thus a growing awareness in countries that activities in 
health promotion need to be coordinated with those of other sectors in 
order to achieve the maximum impact on health along with, and as an 
integral part of, overall development. The strengthening of coordination 
between the ministries of health and other concerned ministries therefore 
appears to be an essential element of the national strategy to attain 
health for all. More specifically, perhaps within the ministries of health 
themselves, they will need to develop their technical, managerial and 
research capabilities in order to give adequate support to their role in 
directing and coordinating national health work. 

6. Ministries of health have already adopted a broad approach to health 
development as an integral part of social and economic development, and 
policies and strategies in health are being integrated with those in 
related sectors. In some countries, in efforts to formulate perspective 
plans with the health for all goal in view, the ministries have initiated, 
and are actively participating in, a variety of intersectoral efforts. 
Their ~lanning functions are being technically strengthened, and expertise 
from a variety of disciplines is being added. Joint strategy formulation, 
joint programming and joint implementation of activities at district, sub- 
district and local levels are contemplated. 
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7. In the wake of the formulation of national strategies for health for 
all, the existing multi-sectoral coordinating bodies are being stimulated 
to focus more attention on health development. There are many such bodies, 
e.g., national planning committees, primary health care committees, advisory 
boards, national health development committees and various technical sub- 
committees. Moreover, new mechanisms for high-level policy support to 
intersectoral coordination as well as committees for coordinating the 
inputs from external agencies are being established. 

8. In some instances, the WHO programme budget at country level is 
serving as an instrument for coordinating external resources for health 
work, as well as for the purposes of overall planning and implementation. 
External resources have been allocated to complement national resources in 
annual and medium-term health plans. Ministries of health have been able to 
invite participating agencies to draw up the components of major national 
health programmes for external financing. In one country, the health 
resource group mechanism is being used for the study of the flow of 
external resources as well as to estimate the requirements within a 
possible master programme of work and to draw up an implementation schedule 
for guiding the participating funding agencies. Admittedly, access to a top 
national coordinating body is an essential prerequisite for intersectoral 
coordination as well as for channelling additional resources into the 
health sector. 

Direction and Coordination 

9. While administrative direction is normally exercised through a 
variety of established regulatory practices and procedures, technical 
direction implies a different approach. Such an approach should be based on 
technical competence of a high order, which is essential to the ministries 
of health if they are to function as technical coordinators of health work. 
Recognition of the fact that they have this competence is a sine qua non 
for the acceptance of their role by other ministries/sectors. 

10. Coordination has two dimensions: one within the health sector, e.g., 
in planning, programme development, use of resources, implementation 
(including construction of facilities) and manporer development, and the 
other, in coordinating all of these activities with those in the other 
sectors in so far as they have a bearing on specific health programmes in 
particular and health development in general. 

11. It would seem that there is a climate which is condLcive to inter- 
national action to attain the universally accepted goal of health for all. 
Along with national political commitment, there is international agreement 
that health is an integral part of development, and a prerequisite for 
development itself.* 

*Evidence of international support is provided by the World Health 
Assembly's resolution WHA30.43, the agreement at the Conference at Alma-Ata 
(19781, the United Nations General Assembly resolution A34158 and decisions C. 
taken at several other international meetings, e.g., on population, water 
and sanitation, and the environment. 
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11. PROBLEMS AND CHALLENGES FACING ~ . "  ~ K A ~ C U ~ W I N X T I O N ~  ... . , . . . . . . ., . .- . . . .... . 

Lack of Institutional Mechanisms 

12. One of the major impediments to intersectoral coordiqation is the 
lack of a mechanism in the form of institutions that effectively support 
and give operational effect to the decisions of the high-level coordinating 
bodies. 

13. The general policies and broad directives for intersectoral 
coordination are not necessarily translated into operational realities 
merely by replicating a central type of coordinating mechanism at lower 
levels without creating viable new mechanisms in the form of institutions 
for effective implementation and monitoring. At the  me time, local 
co-ordinating bodies are not always adequately supported by the high and 
in-diate echeLons of develapment administration. 

14. The coordinated development of activities by sewral sectors also 
depends to a considerable extent on the decentralization of planning, of 
organization and of financial administration, with commensurate delegation 
of functions and authority. In this process, ministries of health cannot 
act effectively in isolation. 

Influence of External Aid and Wn-Gavermental Orgenizations 
* 

15. External agents, e.g., the inter-gavernmental organizations and 
bilateral and multilateral agencies which promote and finance development 
progFaoPmes in countries, influence the dynamics of development by their 
prefazential support to particular types of programmes and projects. Cn 
occasions, real prorities may be masked and natiopal resources deflected. 
Initiatives and innovations successfully u n d e r w n  by non-governmental 
arganizations, mainly at the sub-national level, often fail to influence 
policy in the government sector because of their isolated nature. On the 
other hand, the government health sector has often remained indifferent to 
the .private sector and exhibited a mgative, or, at best, passive, 
relationship with professional associations. 

Lack of Technical Analysis of Policy Optiops 

16. .Policies do take matters of expedigacy into oonside,~ation, but ,they 
are also inf luenced by rational p r ~ t a t i o n ,  of alter.nativgs. The .amount of 
technical analysis and present.atian of policy altqpatiyes ,being carried 
out at +resent is limited,and has little :infmce,sn Che choice of health 
policies and .programmes. , Moreover, in .minktries .of .,&alth :the level of 
understanding of the politics -and economies of ,health is often ;such that 
the..miniatries do not seem able t o  influence the.,work of related sectors 
contributing to health. . . 

Resources for Health Development 

17. A relatively small percentage of the national development budget has 
conventionally been allocated to the health sector. Even so, the use of 
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currently available resources has also been less than optimum and has not 
always demonstrated that the high priority programmes and those that are 
most cost-effective are, in fact, receiving preferential allocation of 
resources and sustained efforts at development. 

Broad Consensus on Principles of Development 

18. Sufficient effort is yet to be devoted to the formulation of a 
consensus on the principle of equity, thereby correcting previous maldigtri- 
bution. Unless there is equity in the distribution of effort and resources 
also in other sectors - such as agriculture, rural development, education 
and infrastructure services - satisfactory development is not likely to 
occur in one sector independently. 

19. Ministries of health should establish criteria for making decisions 
on action affecting health within their own sector and then should propose 
criteria for such decisions in other sectors before the foundation for 
fruitful intersectoral collaboration and coordination can be established. 

The Human Factor 

20. Conventional attachment to given work patterns and concepts may be 
an impediment to implementing well-intentioned changes in behaviour and in 
the work. This inertia, if not resistance to change, arises from attachment 
to security, which sometimes seems to be threatened by the new style and 
nature of the work demanded by the adoption of new policies and strategies. 
Considerations of coordination amongst sectors are often seen as a 
challenge to the conventional sectoral boundaries and sectoral terms of 
reference, 

Planning for Health Development 

21. By tradition, sectoral planning units (including the health planning 
unit) have been engaged in planning functions in their own sectors in 
relative isolation. Health planning units have, more often than not, 
carried out planning with reference to health service programmes only. As a 
result, health plans have seldom taken into actual consideration those in 
the related sectors, and vice versa, thus negating the concept of hea1t~1 
development as an integral part of total development. 

22. Additionally, health planners seldom seek or secure effective access 
to economic planners, who often decide on the allocation of resources. This 
lack of contact with economists and development coordinators may have 
denied health planners the opportunity to make a case for health in 
decisions on development planning. Without effective representation of the 
health sector, coordination of health-related programmes has suffered. 

Decentralization of Management 

23. There is marked evidence that decision-making has been concentrated 
in the central government. This has been true even though diversities in 2, 
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geography, population density, economic activities and social and cultural 
institutions demand different approaches to health development, and indeed 
even different definitions of priorities. Overtly centralized political and 
administrative systems tend to encourage the adoption of legislative and 
regulatory solutions to widely varying problems, thereby often hampering 
efficiency and effectiveness. 

24. Health planning itself has, for the most part, been based on 
aggregate information on the health situation: targets and objectives have 
been set; programmes have been formulated, and resources allocated without 
much meaningful participation by those who execute and manage the 
programmes. Decentralized management would require that the executives who 
are close to the operations should be partners in plan development, 
programme formulation, management, and, in particular, evaluation. where 
this partnership has not been obtained, coordinated planning and programe 
management within the government health sector have remained problems. 

111. QUESTIONS RELATING TO THE ROLE OF 
MINISTRIES OF HEALTH 

25. With the formulation of national policies and strategies to attain 
health for all, the connotations of primary health care, the major targets 
to be achieved and the important approaches are becoming increasingly 
clear. National efforts have seen an active involvement of responsible 
officials and experts from health-related sectors. There is a greater 
appreciation of the order of the tasks that lie ahead and of the challenges 
that are emerging, especially in inter-sectoral coordination. Some of the 
questions related to the directing and coordinating role of ministries of 
health will emerge only in the course of future developments, but others, 
some of which are outlined in the paragraphs below, have already come to 
the fore. 

26. How can a long-term plan for health development be formulated and 
closely integrated into the overall social and economic development plan? 
The broad policies and strategies for overall national development should 
be supported by those adopted for health development and vice versa. Will 
it be enough to present the development rationale for health? What 
mechanisms exist for ensuring that these policies and strategies will 
remain under continuous review to maintain harmony and alignment? 

27. How can one search for, and maintain, the specific linkages between 
ongoing health programmes and the health components of programmes of 
health-related sectors? And how to coordinate the implementation of these 
components with that of specific health programmes in order to achieve the 
maximum impact on health? Are there mechanisms or procedures by which a 
scrutiny of such programmes could be routinely made in order to find the 
linkages and then become an integral part of programmes and project 
formulation? 

28. Available health resources need to be, and should also actually be 
seen to be, more efficiently used. Some measurement of cost-effectiveness 
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or of larger benefits needs to be applied in deciding on how to use the 
resources. A relevant question is what criteria could be used to ensure the 
rational use of resources, and a related question is how best to mobilize 
additional resources - financial, material and human. The question of 
attracting the flow of international resources into the health sector also 
is important. 

29. Primary health care is not synonymous with minimum localized first- 
level care. It embraces effective and timely referral support by other 
levels of health institutions and facilities as well as material support. 
Relevant questions are how to establish a credible support system, making 
optimum and efficient use of resources at all levels of care, and how to 
search for and find suitable health technologies. 

30. Historically, there have continued to be disparities in the 
distribution of, and access to, health resources. Such disparities tend to 
be perpetuated unless deliberate and decisive shifts are made. How does one 
bring about the redistribution of health resources while still maintaining 
the current obligations? How can one make a preferential allocation of 
resources to programmes for serving the under-served and the groups most at 
risk? 

' 31. Inter-sectoral coordination has many dimensions and should be 
carried out at various operational levels. How can this coordination be 
supported by institutions at community level, with an integrated delivery 
of services and inputs from the different sectors? How can community 
institutions and their activities be integrated with the sectoral inputs 
and services? 

IV. VIABLE MECHANISMS FOR THE DIRECTION 
AND COORDINATION OF HEALTH WORK 

32. Ministries of health may strive to mobilize opinion so as to reach a 
consensus, amongst all social sectors, on the concept of health as an 
integral component of development, on principles of equity and the 
corresponding use of resources, and on the selection of priorities that 
will reflect this broad view. Such a consensus will be crucial to policy 
direction and coordination. Its achievement would be largely the result of 
a political process and political decisions at the highest echelon. 

33. 'he contribution to health development which can be made through 
intersectoral coordination will have to be highlighted and elicited through 
agreed decisions and actions. In some countries of the Region, useful 
mechanisms, e.g., national health councils, intersectoral committees, 
national health development committees, etc., have been set up. Ministries 
of health have assumed initiatives and play a leading technical role in 
these bodies. By providing substantive evidence of, and arguments for, the 
benefits of intersectoral coordination, they might gradually be able to 
remove the constraints that arise from adherence to conventional sectoral 
operations. The reconciliation of conflicts amongst sectors will be 
facilitated by the deliberations and decisions of these coordinating + 
bodies. Regular monitoring and evaluation of the implementation of these 
policies will help in reformulating and adjusting the mechanisms. 
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34. Ministries of health might consider setting criteria for decisions 
on development activities within the health sector. They might also suggest 
criteria for determining the related activities in other sectors that have 
a bearing upon health. It will be necessary for the ministries to delineate 
clearly the specific areas and activities in which they expect 
collaboration from other sectors. This process will require detailed 
technical and operational analysis of the programmes in the health sector 
and of related sectoral programnes/projects, to be undertaken by a 
technical support secretariat or ad hoc task forces which would be multi- 
sectoral and multi-disciplinary in composition. 

35. The national health councils or committees, by including represen- 
tatives from the influential private sector, leaders of professional 
groups, and representatives of various institutions and non-governmental 
organizations, will be able to establish channels of communication between 
political decision-makers and professional groups. Such a communication is 
essential for sustaining multi-disciplinary and broad political and 
technical support for the health-for-all goal. 

36. Once a consensus on development objectives and policy coordination 
is obtained, it will then be essential that the relevant institutions and, 
more important, the operational mechanisms should be strengthened or, where 
lacking, established to support and give effect to the general policies and 
directives for inter-sectoral coordination agreed to by national health 
councils or equivalent bodies. Tests and evolutions of alternative 
mechanisms for implementation help to improve progressively the effective- 
ness of institutions at the operational level. Some of these mechanisms 
will include coordination of the methods for the delivery of services and 
advisory inputs by the sectors at community level. Adequate executive 
support from the higher echelons will be essential. Local-level 

c coordination might extend to participation of the sectors jointly in local 
coordinating bodies, which, in turn, might work closely with local 
institutions representing the communities. 

37. Another mechanism for coordinating the work of the sectors in 
community development might be the decentralization of planning, 
organization and financial administration. %is implies delegation of 
functions and authority to the local level with central monitoring. 
Needless to say, while ministries of health cannot act in isolation in this 
process, they can demonstrate such initiatives, which the related sectors 
might follow. This will require suitable orientation and training of health 
managers - those at the middle level in particular - to enable them to 
acquire the necessary skills for consultation and coordination. 

38. lbe initiatives and innovations successfully undertaken by non- 
governmental organizations, e.g., community-level health-nutrition- 
employment projects and health care insurance projects, offer useful 
lessons. Moreover, autonomous professional groups, individual research 
scholars and social welfare groups are in a position to provide technical 
solutions to some important problems in the health system. It is therefore 

.a extremely useful to involve these organizations, groups and individuals, in 
the coordination of health work in mutually complementary arrangements. 
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39. Intersectoral consultations between the planners and programme 
managers in ministries of health, on the one hand, and those in agriculture, 
education, water and sanitation, etc., on the other, should be developed as 
institutional mechanisms and held regularly to promote the exchange of 
infonation, joint progrannning and the monitoring of programme implemen- 
tation. 

40. The involvement of the health-related sectors in directing and 
coordinating health development activities will be considerably strengthened 
if ministries of health are able to develop appropriate mechanisms for being 
represented when development plans which have relevance to health develop- 
ment efforts are being formulated in other ministries. The establishment of 
such mechanisms may also require working with ministries of planning. 

41. Health planning units will have to move away from planning with 
reference to the health services only to planning in continuous consultation 
with their counterparts in related sectors. Health planners will have to 
seek and secure access to economic planners and development coordinators, 
who decide on the allocation of resources. Such access will enable them to 
articulate health concerns and health-development rationale when the 
economists and development coordinators in the planning ministries are 
making their decisions. 

42. With the support of other social sectors and the presence of well- 
established mechanisms for sectoral coordination, ministries of health will 
be able to establish a stronger basis for negotiating for health development 
and for the allocation of development resources. A further stimulus for 
coordination with other sectors may be provided by the ministries 
establishing criteria for financial allocations which favour high priority 
programmes, programmes for the disadvantaged, those for at-risk or under- 
served populations or those favouring services to specific areas. 

43. Decentralized planning and management help to promote meaningful 
participation by those who execute and manage programmes. In setting the 
objectives and targets of the programmes, the plans are tailored to meet 
local conditions and demands. 'Ihis process in itself is a strong incentive 
for intersectoral coordination. The devolution of authority and of 
functions that occurs politically through local government institutions is 
also strongly allied to the national process of devolution of executive 
authority within governments. 

44. As part of the effort to bring about intersectoral coordination for 
attracting more external resources for health, the ministries may formulate 
cost-effective and sound health development programmes and projects with 
clear indications of priority, of linkages with other sectoral programmes, 
and of the specific programme components which will require external 
financing . 
45. There is considerable scope for further exploration of inter-country 
cooperation in health development. Although a strong feeling of the need 
for technical cooperation among developing countries (TCDC) has been .- > 
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expressed in international and regional meetings, the mechanisms for 
activating such cooperation do not seem to have been fully exploited in the 
field of health development. ?he use of existing-focal points and of close 
contacts between the national focal point and the requesting departmentsf 
divisions of ministries of health is an early step. Collaborative field 
studies, exchange of valid information, sharing of selected experts and 
teachers, and transfer' of technology and know-how should be initiated 
through mutual consultations. Ministries of health may also consider 
designating their own focal point to maintain liaison with the national 
focal ~oint. WHO may be asked to facilitate inter-country cooperation by 
providing information and other technical support. 

V. SUGGESTIONS RELATING TO CONCLUSIONS 
AND RECOMMENDATIONS 

46. In many countries of South-East Asia, progress towards achieving the 
goal of health for all will require more effective and sustained inter- 
sectoral coordination and collaboration. Ministries of health will have to 
play a key role in effecting such coordination, and need to be strengthened 
for this purpose. With this in mind and taking into account the present 
climate, which is conducive to international collaboration and the transfer 
of resources for health work, a broad understanding may be reached on the 
scope and limitations of the role of ministries of health in technically 
directing and coordinating all health activities. 

47. Suitable mechanisms will have to be set up or the existing ones 
appropriately modified to effect intersectoraL cooperation and coordination. 
A continuous review will need to be made of the policies and directions for 
coordination within and outside the health sector. An integrated managerial 
process for health development and innovations in the design and delivery of 
health services will be required. Further, ministries of health should have 
effective access to the authorities concerned with planning and development 
coordination. Wide political and social support will be essential. 

48. Specific and practical means of giving effect to general policies at 
the central and sub-central levels may be defiaed and appropriate 
recomendations formulated. Ministries of health will need to respond to 
the call for playing their new role of coordinating health work by 
appropriate organizational changes and adopting an integrated managerial 
process. The nature and means of effecting such changes and the appropriate 
staffing for this purpose may be indicated. 

49. Preferential allocation of resources will be needed for priority 
national health programmes. The unserved and under-served population will 
no doubt need priority allocation. Some criteria will need to be set up to 
ensure that priority projects receive adequate resources. 

50. The resources - manpower, material and financial - needed for 
achieving the goal of health for all are of such a magnitude that all 
possible sources should be explored for mobilizing them and coordinating 

4- 
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their use. The potential for generating national and international 
resources does not yet appear to have been exhausted. Recommendations may 
he made with regard to increasing the available rssources. 

51. Bv coordinating and fully utilizing the national resources, 
ministries of health will present a convincing case for an increased flow 
of external resources into health work. 

52. Finally, ways in which WHO could, at both national and regional 
levels, support these national efforts may also be considered. 


